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Greetings!

You’ve waited and waited and waited and the wild flowers are finally here! We’ve been on some great hikes in spectacular locations already this year and are looking forward to the next ones.

We are very sad to report that Becky Johnson, long-time member of the Wild Flower Society, passed away April 23. Becky was a friend to many in the Society and will be missed. She loved wildflowers and was a great companion on field trips, always cheerful with a great sense of adventure and fun. There will be a memorial service May 6 at 4:00 pm at Northern Hills Fellowship, 460 Fleming Rd., Cincinnati, OH 45231. 

The CWFPS sponsored a silent auction at the Ohio Botanical Symposium to help fund Ohio’s State Nature Preserves. We are happy to report that the auction was very popular and raised over $1300. DNAP greatly appreciates the Society and those who supported the auction for helping during these difficult times.
We’d like to hear your ideas for lectures and field trips. Please let me know if you have a topic of interest or a specific speaker you’d like to hear or locations where you’d like to have a field trip.

At our annual meeting in March, the Society re-elected Bob Bergstein, Rob Repasky and Steve Slack for another three-year term. Elizabeth Durrell and Randy Johnson were also voted onto the board to take the positions of Steve Albert and Theresa Culley. We greatly appreciate Steve and Theresa’s service on the board. We have thoroughly enjoyed Steve’s minutes for all these years!

Our annual donations were $100 to sponsor the Midwest Native Plant Conference, $200 to Arc of Appalachia (for land acquisition), $200 to Western Wildlife Corridor (for land acquisition), $200 to Avon Woods and $260 for a student to attend Science Camp at the Cincinnati Museum Center’s Edge of Appalachia preserves in Adams County.
I hope to see a few of you at our display during the extremely educational 5th Annual Midwest Native Plant Conference in Dayton, which promises to be spectacular once again.
Hope to see you on the trail soon!
Christine Hadley, President 
General Notes

We welcome visitors and guests. If you’re not already a member, please consider joining the Society. Individual memberships are $12 and family memberships are $20. Not only would we love to have you belong, but these modest fees provide our operating budget for the year. Write the check to “Cincinnati Wild Flower Preservation Society” and mail to Rob Repasky, Treasurer, 607 Rosebud Circle, Walton, KY 41094. Thank you!

If you would like to receive e-mail reminders of events, write this on your membership form or email bbergstein@fuse.net.

Our Friday evening lectures are held at Avon Woods Nature Center (a Cincinnati city preserve), 4235 Paddock Road, Cincinnati 45229. From the Norwood Lateral (SR #562), drive 0.9 mile south on Paddock to the Avon Woods Park driveway, which is in the middle of the Avon Field golf course. Turn sharp right onto the drive next to the park sign (on the west side of Paddock) and go to the lodge at the end of the long dark drive. If you’re coming the other way, the driveway is 0.4 mile north of Paddock’s intersection with Reading Road.

Please remember our motto: "Enjoy: Do Not Destroy." It is up to Society members to set the standard for the rest of the public: respecting all rules at the places we visit, staying on trails when required, and not collecting seeds or plants without permission or permits.

Events

Note: Events identified with ** are sponsored by or with other organizations. 

Remember that all event information is up to date and available on our website, www.cincywildflower.org , with map links to all events.
---------------- May 2013 -----------------

Saturday, May 11, 9 am-noon: Give Back Day, Garlic Mustard Pull at Caesar Creek Gorge Nature Preserve, Warren County, Ohio
Join us to pull the invasive garlic mustard plant, which is easy to recognize and yank up. No experience is necessary. We want to help DNAP's (Ohio Division of Natural Areas and Preserves) limited resources and preserve this lovely area where so much work has already been done on the bush honeysuckle. Bring gloves and enthusiasm. We'll furnish bags. Hope for good weather. Of course, you can relax and take a nice walk after pulling garlic mustard! 
Caesar Creek Gorge is a wonderful preserve of 461 acres with a variety of spring ephemerals. The gorge walls, rising 180 feet above the river, were formed by glacial meltwater, exposing Ordovician limestone and shale rich in fossils. The preserve contains diverse habitat including floodplain and hillsides heavily wooded with beech, maple, hickory, and oak. 

Note that we will be working at the Caesar Creek GORGE STATE NATURE PRESERVE and NOT the nearby Caesar Creek STATE PARK. Contact Christine Hadley at 513-850-9585 or christinehadley@earthlink.net if you have any questions.

Directions: From I-71, take the Wilmington Road exit (exit 36). Head west onto Wilmington Road (left if you were heading north on I-71). Travel for 1.7 miles on Wilmington Road down the steep hill, into the river valley. At this point, stay on Corwin Road, which follows along the east side of the Little Miami River. (DO NOT turn left, which continues as Wilmington Road and crosses the river). Approaching the town of Oregonia, jog right, then a quick left to stay on Corwin Road, passing the post office and Hall’s Market. Drive another 3 miles north of Oregonia and the preserve (and parking lot) will be on your right, the east side of the road. Meet in the parking lot.

**Thursday, May 16, 5:30 pm, Forest Pharmacy: The Importance of Ohio's Medicinal Plants, Steven Foster

Mr. Foster is an authority on herbalism and is the author of more than 40 books.  He is leading an Advanced Naturalist Workshop at the Edge of Appalachia in the days after this talk.  Free lecture, though space is limited and reservations are required. For more info visit www.lloydlibrary.org or call 513-721-3707.

Co-sponsored by Edge of Appalachia.

Location: Lloyd Library and Museum, 917 Plum Street, Cincinnati Ohio, 45202

---------------- June 2013 -----------------
**Saturday, June 1, 9 am-4 pm, Native Tree Workshop, Earth Connection, Delhi, Ohio
Trees provide shade, food and shelter for wildlife; add beauty and value to our landscape; help us save on home energy costs; and much more. Brian Jorg will suggest “Native Urban Trees” for city and suburban yards. Janet Creamer Martin, “Woody Plants for Wildlife”, will discuss the variety of wildlife dependent for survival on native trees. Bill Fountain will teach us how to “Learn to Listen to Trees When They Talk”, and to identify warning signs of failure. Do join us! $30 includes lunch. RSVP no later than May 15 with Kathy McDonald at whocooksforyou@gmail.com.

Directions: Earth Connection, 370 Neeb Road, Cincinnati, OH 45233 (on the campus of Mount St. Joseph College in Delhi). About 15 minutes from downtown Cincinnati. Go west on Route 50, River Road (the Sixth Street viaduct). Stay on River Road until you reach the traffic light at Fairbanks. Turn right (Fairbanks becomes Delhi Ave.) and go just over 4 miles to Neeb Road. Turn left on Neeb, and left into the very first driveway. Go up the hill and turn right. Earth Connection is the leftmost building across the parking lot. If you get lost, call Christine at 513-850-9585.
Tuesday, June 4, 1:30 pm: Ohio Governor’s Residence & Heritage Garden, Franklin County, Ohio
Former First Lady of Ohio Hope Taft will host this walk through the residence and Heritage Garden. Hope is an avid naturalist and conservationist. She will talk about her years as First Lady and her involvement in the planning, design, and installation of the Heritage Garden at the Governor's Residence in Bexley. The Heritage Garden is a 3.5-acre space of native plants and geologic treasures that mirror Ohio’s natural diversity. We are so fortunate that Hope did this for our state! 

Please RSVP by May 27 to Christine Hadley at 513-850-9585 or christinehadley@earthlink.net as there are special rules for guests visiting the Governor’s Residence.

Directions: Take I-71 north to I-670 east. From I-670, exit onto 5th Avenue (exit 7) and turn east (right). Turn south (right) onto Cassady Avenue (3rd light). Turn west (right) onto Maryland Avenue (1st light). The Residence is on the corner of Maryland and Parkview. Park on Maryland Avenue or adjoining streets. The address is 358 North Parkview Avenue, Bexley, Ohio 43209.

**Sunday, June 9, 12 noon: Potluck Picnic with Northside Greenspace Inc. and CWFPS at Keystone Flora in Wooden Shoe Hollow, Cincinnati, Hamilton County, Ohio

Join us at native plant nursery Keystone Flora, located in historic Wooden Shoe Hollow, whose greenhouses and truck farms once provided fresh produce to urban Cincinnati. There will be informal tours of the nursery, prairie, bioswale, and some of the properties that have been purchased by the native plant conservationists who are slowly colonizing the neighborhood. 

Bring a dish to share. Carpooling is encouraged, but plenty of field parking is available. Contact Diana Boyd at 513-921-2250 if you have questions and Keystone Flora at 513-961-2727 if you get lost.

Directions: From either direction on I-75, take the Mitchell Avenue exit (exit #6). Head north on Mitchell Avenue (left if you were on 75 north; right if you were heading south). Turn left onto Spring Grove Avenue (the first major intersection). Turn right onto Winton Road (at second traffic light). Turn right onto Kings Run (at third traffic light). Turn left onto Winton Ridge (at first intersection). Veer left onto Wooden Shoe Hollow Lane (about 1000 feet from turn onto Winton Ridge). Follow Wooden Shoe Hollow Lane for 0.3 miles. It goes straight, then curves to the right, goes straight until entering a wooded canopy area curving left. As soon as you come out of the trees you’ll see a red mailbox numbered 5081. The address for Keystone Flora is 5081 Wooden Shoe Hollow Lane, Cincinnati, OH 45232.

Saturday, June 29, 10 am: Sand Ridge Prairie Conservation Area, Calvary Cemetery, Montgomery County, Ohio
Dave Nolin, of Five Rivers MetroParks, and Dr. Don Geiger, of the Marianist Environmental Education Center (MEEC), will lead us on this walk. Dave and Dr. Denis Conover discovered this rare prairie about 1997. An esker, a glacial sand ridge formed by the retreating Wisconsin Glacier about 17,000 years ago, provides the habitat for the sand prairie. The species growing there are uncommon and many are state-listed: Plains Muhlenbergia grass (Muhlenbergia cuspidata), green-flowered milkweed (Asclepias viridiflora), Carolina whitlow grass (Draba reptans), rough pennyroyal (Hedeoma hispida), hairy ruellia (Ruellia caroliniensis) and sand dropseed (Sporobolus cryptandrus). This promises to be a very interesting adventure. Please let Christine Hadley know if you will be attending at 513-850-9585 or christinehadley@earthlink.net.

Directions: Access to the Sand Ridge Prairie site is through Calvary Cemetery. Take I-75 north to exit 51, Edwin C. Moses Blvd. Turn right and head east, then north. Turn right onto the Stewart Street bridge. After crossing the bridge, turn right onto South Patterson Blvd. Head south past Carillon History Park up the hill and enter Calvary Cemetery (a right turn). Turn left and go uphill on St. Paul Drive, then St. Mark Drive, that bears left onto St. Gregory Drive. Stop at the maintenance area, where we will meet. The address for Calvary Cemetery is 1625 Calvary Dr., Moraine, Ohio 45409.

---------------- July 2013 -----------------

Saturday, July 13, 10 am: Guy Denny’s Prairie, Knox County, Ohio

Guy Denny’s 22 acres of prairie is about 20 miles east of the original prairies of the Sandusky Plains, located in Marion and Crawford counties. It is designed to look as the prairies in that area would have looked prior to European settlement. The prairie is burned every year. It will be easy walking but could get hot, so bring water! 

Our host, Guy Denny, is a gifted naturalist and storyteller who brings to life the history of the prairie with stories of the plants and the people who lived with the grasslands. He is also a writer and photographer with a wealth of knowledge about the natural history of Ohio. Guy retired in 1999 from his position as Chief of the Ohio Department of Natural Resources, Division of Natural Areas and Preserves (DNAP) after a professional career spanning 33 years of public service. As Chief of DNAP, he was responsible for administering the state’s natural areas and scenic rivers programs. Since retiring, he has served as the Executive Director of the Ohio Biological Survey; currently, Guy serves as Secretary-Treasurer for the Outdoor Writers of Ohio; as Vice-Chair for District 17 Natural Resources Advisory Council for the Clean Ohio Fund; and on the boards of the Midwest Biodiversity Institute, The Trust for Public Lands, and other groups. One of his newest posts is President of Ohio Natural Areas and Preserves Association (ONAPA). Please let Christine Hadley know if you will be attending at 513-850-9585 or christinehadley@earthlink.net.

Directions: Take I-71 north to State Route 95 exit 151, which is about 45 minutes north of Columbus. (Here, at the junction of I-71 and SR 95, where there is a Wendy’s and a McDonald’s, we strongly urge trip participants to make a preemptive restroom stop so that we do not overtax our host's hospitality.)

Follow SR 95 east about 2 miles to Chesterville, Ohio, continuing out of Chesterville on SR 95 for another 2 .5 miles to the Knox County line. Guy’s driveway is on the north (left) side of the road about 20 feet inside Knox County. The number on the mail box is 6021 (Be advised that the numbering scheme in Knox County is quite different from the scheme used in Morrow County, so don’t be confused by this). There is a very long driveway back to the house, which cannot be seen from the road. The address is 6021 Mt. Gilead Rd., Fredericktown, Ohio 43019.

**Friday-Sunday, July 26-28: 5th Annual Midwest Native Plant Conference, Bergamo Center, Dayton, OH

This event, hosted by the Midwest Native Plant Society, has many excellent speakers as well as a variety of field trips. There will be a native plant sale on Saturday that will be open to the public. The full weekend is $150, which includes all meals, speakers, and field trips. Day passes available for less. For more info, visit www.midwestnativeplants.org.

---------------- August 2013 -----------------

Saturday, August 3, 10 am: Shawnee State Forest, Scioto County, Ohio

Shawnee State Park naturalist Jenny Richards will lead us in the morning. Marjie Becus will lead us on an afternoon hike. We will more than likely see cardinal flower, cranefly orchis, yellow fringed orchid and lots of interesting ferns and trees. Bring a picnic lunch. 

Let Christine Hadley know if you will be attending at 513-850-9585 or christinehadley@earthlink.net.

Directions: From I-275, take exit 63 for State Route 32. Take SR 32 east for 41 miles. Turn right (south) on Ohio 247 at the McDonalds (south side of 32). Proceed 9.7 miles to West Union and turn left on Ohio 125. Drive 22 miles to Shawnee State Park and turn right at the sign to the Lodge and Park Office. Park at the Lodge. Restrooms are available at the Lodge. Allow 2 hours from Cincinnati.

Saturday, August 24, 10 am: Hershner Reserve, Greene County, Ohio

One of the most recent wetland additions to Greene County’s preserve system. This unique site has been allowed to return to the original prairie, wetland state that it once was. A simple water grade control device was installed allowing flooding, subsequently encouraging the native habitat to return.

Don Geiger will lead us through this reserve where he and his volunteers have spent countless hours controlling invasives. Come listen to Don as he describes his battle against sweet flag and teasel. 

Let Christine Hadley know if you will be attending at 513-850-9585 or christinehadley@earthlink.net.

Directions: Take I-75 north toward Dayton to I-675N, exit 43. Follow I-675N for 13 miles to US 35 East, exit 13A. Follow US-35 E toward Xenia for 3.8 miles and turn right on Shakertown Road. Travel about 0.5 mi. and look for the Cincinnati Wild Flower sign on the right (north) side of the road.

---------------- September 2013 -----------------

Saturday, September 7, 10 am: East Fork State Park, Clermont County, Ohio

Hike leader Dan Boone will take us to an acid seep meadow in an oak-hickory woods where he will show us rare plants such as twining screwstem (Bartonia paniculata), red chokeberry (Aronia arbutifolia), and netted chainfern (Woodwardia areolata).

Let Christine Hadley know if you will be attending at 513-850-9585 or christinehadley@earthlink.net.

Directions: From I-275 take exit 63 for State Route 32. Head east on SR 32 (almost 11 miles) to Half-Acre Road. Turn right onto Half-Acre Road and travel about 0.8 mile. Turn left onto Batavia-Williamsburg Pike/​Old State Route 32 at the Gold Star Chili. Travel 0.2 mile, then turn right into the park and follow this road for about 1.8 miles to a large parking lot on the left after passing the wetlands sign. Park and meet at this lot.

Friday, September 13, 7:30 pm: Member Photo Sharing Program, Avon Woods Nature Center

Please bring your photos (on thumb drive or CD) and slides, to share with friends. We will have a digital projector and computer, and cookies and coffee, too. Come early, at 6:30 pm, and bring a picnic dinner, if you like. Call Bob Bergstein (513 477-4438) for computer information.

Directions: Avon Woods Nature Center is a Cincinnati City Park at 4235 Paddock Road, Cincinnati 45229. From the Norwood Lateral (SR 562), drive 0.9 mile south on Paddock to the Avon Woods Park driveway. Turn sharp right onto the drive next to the park sign (on the west side of Paddock) and go to the lodge at the end of the long dark drive.
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